Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
September 19, 2021 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Yogi Gillette; Judy LePera; Becca Lowrance; Rick Orem; Abby Striebig; Patti Warner; Bill Wilson; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Absent/Excused: Mary Colleen Knapp; and Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 4:00 pm.
Opening Devotion:  Nancy Hopkins-Garriss shared a devotion based on Isaiah 40:28-32.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Gwen and Stephanie shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Approval of Docket:  Approved.
Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the stated Session Meeting on August 15, 2021 were approved as distributed.
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, September 5, as previously approved.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.

2) Linda shared several communications thanking Trinity for various donations.
3) The Season of Repentance Task Force is in the process of forming, with a first meeting scheduled for the 2nd week in October.
Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen
Gwen shared several updates on the congregation, including hospitalizations, joys, and concerns.  She has made numerous phone calls and emails this month, plus several in-person visits.  With the rise in delta Covid cases, calls, emails and texts have again become a primary way of communicating for care as facilities have placed restrictions on visits.  She also continues to meet with Pastoral Care, Session, Reaching Out House Church, COVID Task Force, Centering Space, Hearts and Hands Marks Group. and the Harvest Team, and to help with children’s nurture for the Harvest Team.
 Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:

1) The October Session meeting was moved back to the 17th   and will be held over Zoom.  Approved by consensus. 
2) The January Session was moved to Sunday, January 9, from 3-6pm.  Approved by consensus.  A longer day retreat will be scheduled later in the spring.
For Information: 
1) Stephanie did not receive the Lilly Sabbatical grant. However, she will be looking into other grant opportunities 
2) UKIRK is going well with Stephanie coordinating volunteer leadership from local churches and students picking up more responsibility. Leadership is secured through this semester, but there is a need for something more stable/permanent down the road.  Stephanie is also in conversation again with RISE about potentially working together, or exploring what that might look like.
3) Bridgewater Presbyterian Church has contracted with Kate Rascoe to be their interim, so Stephanie’s time moderating their Session has concluded. 

Upcoming Dates:

1) 2021 Vacation (5 weeks – with one week carried over from 2020) - April 5-9; June 18-26 (off Sunday the 20th); July 23-August 7 (off 2 Sundays - July 25 and August 1); November 19-27; Sunday, October 24 (Thursday-Sunday) 

2) 2021 Continuing Education - February 6-13 and April 24-May 1 (both weeks online with the Lombard Mennonite Peace Institute)

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future

Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


COVID Task Force







Yogi/Linda

For Information:

1) The task force met on September 15th and affirmed current policies and guidance re in-person worship.  The next meeting is October 14th.
Visioning Task Force







Ellie
No report
Environmental Bequest  
1) Work has begun on the waste water mitigation efforts, to be supplemented by the city grant funds that we have been granted. 
Reaching Out 








Judy
No report
Sanctuary








Rick
1) Sanctuary did not meet in September.  It will be recalled on September 26th.
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

1) Hearts and Hands plans to recall as a Marks Group on September 26th.  It will continue meeting over Zoom in October.
Backpack Program 







Abby
     No report
Centering Space







Stephanie

1) Centering Space will recall on September 26th.
Clothes Closet 







Mary
1) The Clothes Closet held a successful switch-over to fall and winter clothing on September 11th.  It is in good shape for beginning to serve clients in person 
Library









Judy
1) The Library Committee will call as a Marks Group on September 26th.
Faith in Action







Bill

1) Several members of the Trinity Core Team met with Art Stoltzfus from Faith in Action over Zoom on September 14th to continue discussion of Trinity’s participation in FIA activities.
2) Faith in Action will call as a Marks Group on September 26th.
Seasonal Teams 

Harvest Team 
1) Appreciation was expressed for the hard work and creativity of the Harvest Team.
ACE Team  
1) The ACE Team is in the process of forming and needs members.  Interested persons should contact Chris Carlberg. 
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
1) Patti issued an invitation for persons to join the Benevolence Committee this fall.
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
1) Steve Rinehart will be asked to install the AED in the Commons now.  It was decided to survey the congregation to find out who has already been trained in its use and who would like to be trained. There are online refresher courses that we can encourage persons to complete.  The consensus was to look into sponsoring a training onsite that could also include CPR training.

2) Joe Hinshaw has submitted an update from the Tech Team describing the work that has been done on Trinity’s technology since the start of online worship in March, 2020.  He noted that it would be important to budget for equipment repair and replacement. A standard industry strategy is to set aside 15-20% of the initial purchase price every year to handle upgrades and eventual replacement of the equipment. That would represent a range of about $7,000-$9,000 a year. 

The report recommended the immediate purchase of an AJA HI5-plus adaptor that should solve the audio sync problem with the sanctuary television. The cost would be approximately $395.  Yogi made, and Patti seconded, a motion to approve this purchase.  Approved.
The report also included a list of future technologies that could speed the tech team’s workflow in preparing and presenting the weekly live stream, as well as improvements in how this technology gets used through the building and in the life of a hybrid church.   The cost of these additional purchases could be approximately $21,000, using figures that are current for today. 
During discussion, it was agreed that setting aside funds for maintenance and upgrading of technology equipment should be a priority in our annual budgets.  In terms of purchasing additional equipment, it was noted that we need a coherent and comprehensive view of current and future needs of the church – we need a balance in our needs, commitments, missions.  This should be part of our exploration through collaboration with the Vision Task Force, the Finance Team, and other groups to determine how we move forward.
Communication and Outreach Team





Abby
     No report

Finance Team Report  (hold on to your hats!)

For Session Action:
1) Major Maintenance Expenses – The team requested approval to begin consulting with the Presbyterian Investment and Loan Program (PILP), which would allow us to borrow funds for “restoring creation” projects at a 2% interest rate.  
Rationale:  Trinity is facing major maintenance expenses over the next several years.  The PILP provides 2% loans for “restoring creation” projects such as solar panels, high efficiency HVAC renovation, and even water heaters and lighting options.  Other projects such as pointing the mortar, installing permeable parking surfaces and building a picnic pavilion would probably qualify for a 3% interest rate.  When compared to the significantly greater dividends being earned on our capital reserves, it would make sense to consider taking out a loan rather than to take monies out of our reserves.  Eligibility for PILP loans would require a 20% investment either from church reserves or CDs belonging to individuals.  Would come back to us as loan is paid off.  Since the PILP offers lines of credit from $50k to $500k, we could have the flexibility to move ahead one project at a time.  The Finance Team would involve others from the congregation and would develop some reliable estimates of what various projects would cost. We would return for approval project by project.   Solar/HVAC would result in lower costs. 
During discussion it was suggested that we look into leads for other grant sources.  It was noted that PILP would assign us a consultant who can help with this. Motion approved.  
2) Maintenance Component for Bequest Projects – The team requested approval to set aside a maintenance escrow to support bequest projects.  
Rationale: The amount to be set aside for each project would vary, depending on the degree of maintenance anticipated for that project.  Currently we are taking this expense out of our regular building and grounds budget or are depending on volunteers to provide this support.  Motion approved.
3) Bluestone Elementary Backpack Program – The team requested approval for Trinity to serve as the fiscal agent for a new backpack program at Bluestone Elementary School.  

Rationale:  See request from Dane Byers on Session website.  This would be separate from the Keister program and would include:  
a) creating an additional line-item on our budget for BES Backpack Program, 

b) receiving identified contributions for the program and purchasing/reimbursing for food, 

c) updating our online giving options capability to differentiate between the existing Keister and the new BES programs, and 

d) providing an additional $50 monthly to pay Jeannie Klemt for her bookkeeping responsibilities. 

Motion approved.
4) Massanetta Springs Refugee Resettlement Request – The team requested approval of a donation to support the Massanetta Springs Refugee Resettlement Project (see donation request on Session website.) 
Rationale:  The team is very supportive of this initiative.  We all agreed that we have the opportunity to provide some much needed help in an area that we all consider important, meaningful, and which we have already supported in the past. The amount that Trinity itself will ultimately give is open to discussion. But we would anticipate that once this opportunity is opened up to the congregation, that total would increase.   Over the past two years, both of our Edward Jones cash management accounts have grown nicely, approximately 17% each since January 2020, about $40,000 total.  Assuming that we would act to provide $10,000 to refugee assistance, we could take about $8,000 from the main account and about $2,000 from the smaller account (which we have not "touched" in over three years).  This allocation is proportional to the account values.  Motion approved.  
For Information:
1) August Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had an actual YTD income of $221,926 as of the end of August – which is 100% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures reflect the fact that a number of annual pledges have been received in full and also the receipt of $1,391 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $243,183 – which is 95% of the total anticipated expense for this point in the year.  Again, note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2021 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals – for example, Centering Space/Myrtle Funds, the Backpack Program, and the Environmental Bequest Fund.  

2) Stewardship Activities/Timeline

a) Session, House Churches, Marks Groups, and other teams should submit budget requests for 2022 budget items by November 1.  They should check their 2021 balances and spend any necessary funds that won’t be rolled over to next year.  Please contact Linda Bradley or Jeannie Klemt if you have any questions.

b) We will have a stewardship letter for the October Nous.

c) The fall giving statements for the congregation will be prepared by mid-October.

d) Time and Talent forms will need to be updated by mid-October.

e) Stewardship introduction will occur on Sunday, October 24.  

f) Commitment Sunday is November 7. 

g) Pledge follow-up will be scheduled for November 22-29.

h) Draft budget will be developed in early December and presented to Session for approval at its December meeting (or maybe January!).

Nominating Committee






Becca

1) Elder nominations were accepted from the congregation through September 13, when the committee met to begin communicating with potential elders for the next class.  Three persons have accepted the invitation – Jason Brown, Kandy Grant, and Virginia Healy.  One person is still prayerfully deciding.  Caroline Hinshaw has agreed to continue on as the Youth Representative for the coming year.  Yogi made, and Ellie seconded, a motion to hold a congregational meeting to elect new elders on October 10.  Approved.  
Personnel Committee







Ellie

For Information:

1) Interviews with candidates for the new communication specialist/church administrator position are continuing.  There is one more interview this week.  The committee hopes to make an offer after that.  
Care and Compassion Team 






Gwen

For Information:

1) The three plaques from the Yoke Room are now mounted on wall in the main hallway.  
2) The team has had two in-person meetings and will send out the congregational survey again.
August Presbytery Meeting

Nancy Hopkins-Garriss reported on the August 28 Presbytery meeting, which was held over Zoom.  She noted that the Presbytery is seeking a commissioner for the next General Assembly.  The Presbytery approved the retirements of the Rev. Nancy Smith and the Rev. Wray Sherman and welcomed the Rev. Ron Gilmore as the new pastor at Woodstock and the Rev. Keith Phillips as new co-pastor for Massanutten.
Processing the Meeting
Those present commented on the excellent discussion and the good energy evident during the meeting.
Next Meeting –Sunday, October 17, 4:00 pm.  Patti Warner will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 6:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator

